
 

 

To: Dr. Charles Johns 

Board of Education 

 

From: Mrs. Alice Raflores 

Mr. Brad Swanson 

Dr. R.J. Gravel 

 

Date: Tuesday, September 29, 2020 

 

Re: Healthcare Premium Rates for Plan Year January 1, 2021 - December 31, 2021 

 

Recommendation 

It is recommended that the Board of Education accept the recommended premium equivalent rates for 

the 2021 health plan year as presented by our health insurance consultant, the Horton Group, resulting in 

year-over-year projected savings to the Board and plan participants of $1,749,499. 

 

Background 

Since the fall of 2017, we have continuously reviewed the school district’s benefits program structure. 

This collaborative process has resulted in a shared knowledge base among employee group leaders, 

administrators, and the Board of Education.  Last spring, our health care program audit was performed 

utilizing a third-party, the Horton Group.  Our goal was to determine if our program structure and 

contracted services should continue in its present form, or if there were opportunities for cost savings and 

improvement of services for employees.  The audit confirmed that our health care plans were superior for 

their cost and the benefits provided.  The audit also confirmed that there were indeed opportunities to 

reduce costs to employees and the school district while potentially increasing benefits. 

 

To learn more about maximizing these opportunities, the Horton Group conducted a marketing 

(competitive bid) process for all aspects of the school district’s health program.  As a baseline, all 

interested vendors were informed that they would have to match the benefits currently offered to our 

employees minimally.  We then further emphasized that the employee experience is an essential element 

of our program.  Meaning, should we decide to make any change, the employee’s experience should be 

disrupted as minimally as possible. 

 

Horton and the district’s administrative team worked together to review all of the proposals received and 

confirm with each vendor how their service would impact employees from the perspectives of quality, 

access, services, and monetary savings.  With this information, the school district’s cost containment 

committee and Mrs. Hanley and Mr. Taub participated in two comprehensive educational sessions.  These 

sessions’ focus was to establish a knowledge base among all committee members regarding healthcare 

program options.  Copies of the two presentations are included as supplemental documents for the 

Board’s review. 

 

On Thursday, September 17, 2020, the cost containment committee reflected on the journey we have 

taken together over the past several years to improve our health benefits program’s stability.  Milestones 
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in this journey included: 

 

● June 2018 

○ The implementation of insurance risk-sharing should the annual increase in premium 

equivalent rates (as recommended by the District plan consultant) exceed 5% over the 

prior year’s premium equivalent rates. 

 

● January 2019 

○ Realignment of premium equivalent rates to reflect the actuarially sound value of the 

health plan. 

 

● January 2020 

○ Implement a 4-tier coverage structure for all plans (e.g., single, single +1, single 

+children, family). 

 

● February 2020 

○ Selection of an external health benefits consultant (Horton Group) to perform an analysis 

of the school district’s health program. 

 

● May 2020 

○ Approved the school district’s withdrawal from the SSCRMP Health Pool effective 

January 1, 2021. 

○ Retained the Horton Group to serve as the school district's health benefits consultant and 

broker of record for the 2021 plan year. 

 

After reflecting on these milestones, the committee discussed three potential options for the 2021 plan 

year: 

1. Retaining Blue Cross and Blue Shield of Illinois; 

2. Transitioning to Aetna; or 

3. Transitioning to a reference-based pricing model, supported by a partnership of ELAP and 

Trustmark. 

 

The committee considered the financial implications and the impact on our health plan members for each 

option.  Our employee group representatives emphasized that this is a difficult time to consider changes to 

our health plans.  However, given the overall benefits to the school district and the employees, they 

support the continuation of incremental adjustments to the health program.  

 

While transitioning to a reference-based pricing model provides the most significant amount of potential 

cost savings (potentially an additional $1M in savings), most of the committee felt that the transition for 

employees is too substantial to implement at this time.  The committee is, however interested in 

re-evaluating this option in the future. 

 

At this time, the cost containment committee recommends the transition to Aetna as the school district’s 

third-party administrator (TPA) for the 2021 plan year.  Due to the educational and logistical implications 

of transitioning TPAs, the administration would like to begin the open enrollment process as early as late 

October.  Before moving forward with finalizing agreements with Aetna, we are seeking approval of the 

premium equivalent rates as presented, resulting in a minimal cost savings of $1.7M to the school district. 
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